
National Union of Retired Workers 
Rockhampton Branch 

C/- QCU 
P O Box 1441 

ROCKHAMPTON 
QLD 4700 

 
 

SUBMISSION TO SENATE INQUIRY INTO PENSIONS 
 
 
The Senate Committee on Pensions look into the following recommendations: 
 
1. Allow for PENSIONERS, SENIORS AND THE DISABLED to have access to a 

system which allows them to present their Pension or Seniors� Cards to outlets such 
as supermarkets, fuel stations and other services (such as household electrical items) 
to have the GST removed from their payments. 

 
2. That the Committee also look into a modelling for an increase in pensions at the rate 

of 2% per year, allowing it to bring the SINGLE Pension rate up to a minimum of 
35% of the REAL average male rate of pay, and not as it is now. ie based on an 
overall payment averaged out on people who work 12 hours per day up to a normal  
working week of 38 hours.  We expect that we should have our rate based on a 
normal 38 hour week payment.  An appropriate increase also acted upon for 
COUPLES. 

 
3. A pass be recognised nationally for Pensioners & Seniors to travel intra and inter 

state by rail, road or air at only a booking fee similar to that which is in force now for 
rail travel in the home state. 

 
4. A National Day is set aside to recognise the contribution which retired workers have 

made to the development of our great country.  These people have, in some cases, 
been involved in service to their country in time of war and have also fought in the 
trenches to bring about industrial fairness.  They have also been responsible in 
bringing about wages reforms as well as their contribution to this great nation by 
paying their fair share of taxes.  The day, which would be appropriate, is 
DECEMBER 3, which as you know is Eureka Stockade Day. 

 
5. Rent assistance also needs to be closely looked at. Pensioners are under stress to meet 

rent payments if they are not in a position to be living in their own home.  A case in 
point is where a couple�s rent has been increased by some 33 1/3% in 3 years. This 
increase, I believe, is somewhat less than average as it a Council controlled Estate for 
seniors.  However, the normal amounts of increase are somewhat larger.  We have 
reports of $60.00 at the end of a lease and more in some cases. The rent assistance has 
been reduced, although the rent has gone up. 

 
6. Free local travel on Local Government bus and rail should be provided in the town or 

city of residence.  This will help Pensioners with costs associated with their day to 
day living expenses such as shopping and attending doctors appointments etc. 

 
7. The superannuation level for persons currently in the workforce should be raised to 

15% for employer contributions � this should help to alleviate future problems with 
retirees. 



 
��2/. 
 
 
8. Notwithstanding, support is given to the AMWU�s submission into Pensions and the 

above should be additional points raised by the National Union of Retired Workers. 
 
9. Please find below some information to support our claims. 
 
 
James Lawler 
Secretary 
National Union of Retired Workers 
Rockhampton Branch 
(e-mail address: marjin@optusnet.com) 
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